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the men of wisdom and philosophy, to show them that the 
Lord Jesus Christ is the Son of Man who will deliver man 
from all his problems and will open for him the gates to 
eternity.

The fourth Holy Gospel is written by St. John.  St. John 
wrote it in order to reply to the heresies that tried to refute 
the Divinity of the Lord Jesus Christ.  He addressed his 
Holy Gospel of St. John to the world as a whole.

St. Luke also authored the Acts of the Apostles to his 
friend, Theophilus, so as to continue to his talk with him.  
For after telling him in the Holy Gospel about the life of 
the Lord Jesus Christ, he started to explain to him how 
the Apostles preached to the whole world, exactly as the 
Lord Jesus Christ had asked them to do, and with the help 
of the Holy Spirit.

During the preaching and teaching of the twelve Apostles, 
they faced many questions, varying problems, and her-
esies that threatened the soundness of faith.  As a response 
to the many quandaries they started to reply to these mat-
ters in the Holy Epistles directed to the churches, to peo-
ple, or to priests in order to explain to them the basics of 
Christian faith and to warn them from fated heresies.  St. 
Paul wrote to the Galatians in 49 A.D. in order to deal 
with their reversion to the Jewish law.

In 53 A.D., he wrote to the Thessalonians in order to ex-
plain to the believers the meaning of expecting the Lord’s 
Second Coming, as some had left jobs, waiting for this 
event.  Around 58 A.D., he wrote to the Romans and Cor-
inthians to explain to the believers the meaning of justi-
fication through active faith and to correct the numerous 
faults found in the Corinthians such as division and the 
abuse of gifts.

Next, St. Paul authored four Holy Epistles known as 
“captivity epistles.”  He wrote them while he was a pris-
oner in Rome in the years 62-64 A.D.  These are the Holy 
Epistles to the Ephesians, Philippians, Colossians, and to 
Philemon; and they are wonderful Pastoral Epistles.  

Thus, we find each Holy Epistle has a lovely story and a 
noble aim.  Some of the Holy Epistles are purely instruc-
tive while others are pastoral or personal.  Therefore, we 
must have an idea about the circumstances under which 
each Holy Epistle was written before studying any of the 
fourteen epistles.

The Holy Book of Revelation was written by St. John the 
Beloved while he was exiled to the Island of Patmos by the 
tyrannical emperor Dometian who, at seeing that throwing 
the saint in boiling oil had no effect upon him, thought that 
by exiling him to Patmos could get rid of him and his influ-
ence on his children in Asia Minor.  The Lord, however, 
revealed Himself to St. John in order to encourage him and 
his children in their tribulation, assuring him that victory is 
at hand and that he is undoubtedly coming.  It goes without 
saying that St. John wrote the Holy Book of Revelation in a 
symbolical style in the form of codes that cannot be unrav-
eled except by those he sent them to so as to avoid the fierce 
anger of the pagans.

In summary, the twenty seven Holy Books of the New Testa-
ment were completed.  However, they were scattered along a 
very wide region:  The Epistle to the Romans was in Rome, 
the Epistle to the Colossians in Colossi and he Epistle of the 
Thessalonians in Greece.  For this reason, after the persecu-
tion of the Jews and pagans was over, the church started to 
collect these Holy Books.  Undoubtedly, this work needed 
ample time because of the difficulty of transportation at that 
time.  We notice that while the Holy Gospel of St. John was 
written towards the close of the first century, collecting the 
other Holy Books started during the second century.  More-
over, there had been a very accurate examination of all the 
Holy Books that reached the Church, lest the Jews, pagans, 
or heretics would corrupt the Orthodox faith. 

This is how the Church has collected the Holy Books of the 
New Testament, approved them and handed them over to us 
in One Book.

Glory be to God, forever.
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